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INTRODUCTION
This Practice Leaflet has been designed with you in mind and is full of important information about our Practice and the services we offer with additional information which we hope you will find useful.  Please take a few minutes to familiarise yourself with the contents and remember to keep it in a safe place.  

Our commitment to you…. 

The Partners and staff at Gorleston Medical Centre and Hopton Surgery are committed to providing you with the highest standard of patient-centred health care at all times.  We aim to treat you as quickly as possible, with dignity and respect and in a friendly and relaxed atmosphere.  We promote healthy living with an emphasis on disease prevention.

All of our staff are bound by our confidentiality agreement.
What we ask of you….

There is no advantage in turning up unduly early for an appointment but please remember to be on time.  If you cannot keep an appointment please remember to telephone the surgery giving as much notice as possible.  From April 2013 to April 2014 a total of 1641 appointments were lost due to patients not turning up.  That equates to approx 4 appointments a day that could have been offered to other patients.  Please remember to treat our staff with the respect that they deserve.  We will not tolerate foul and abusive language or aggressive behaviour against our staff and we will involve the Police if necessary.  Please also remember to respect your fellow patients in the waiting room by talking quietly, respecting their privacy, turning off mobile telephones, music players, etc and children should be supervised at all times. 
ABOUT THE SURGERY

Gorleston Medical Centre moved to the Shrublands Health Centre on Magdalen Way in October 2011.  The building now includes; Physiotherapy, Podiatry, Speech & Language, District Nurses, Incontinence Nurses, Early prevention admissions team, Neurophysio, Orthopaedic and Fall prevention team. 
Our branch surgery operates from a purpose built surgery in Hopton-on-Sea, Station Road.  
We pride ourselves in being a training practice for foundation doctors, which means that our patient’s get the “best of both worlds” by longer appointment times with the junior doctors which are supervised by GP partners.  We have close contacts with the Medical research Council and the University of East Anglia Medical School, which keeps us abreast of modern developments.  We have a superb team of nurses, health visitors, reception and admin staff who are committed to the ethos of our NHS.  But while our facilities are modern, our values are traditional, where patients’ needs come before costs. 

Consultations with a specific Doctor are by appointment only which can be made by telephone or at reception during normal surgery hours.  Appointments for non-urgent problems can be made up to 1 month in advance. If we have your mobile telephone number on file, we will send you an automatic sms text reminder message 48 hours prior to your appointment. If you need to cancel an appointment, please do so as soon as possible.  Children under 16 years of age should be accompanied by an adult and separate appointments are needed for EACH family member.

Opening Hours    *Thursday surgery 18:30 – 20:00 is for pre-booked appointments only*
	Mon (gmc)
	08:00 – 18:30
	Mon (hop)
	08:00 – 18:30

	Tue (gmc)
	08:00 – 18:30
	Tue (hop)
	08:00 – 17:00

	Wed (gmc)
	08:00 – 18:30
	Wed (hop)
	08:00 – 13:30

	Thu (gmc)*
	08:00 – 20:00
	Thu (hop)
	08:00 – 18:30

	Fri (gmc)
	08:00 – 18:30
	Fri (hop)
	08:00 – 13:30


The Partnership (Not Limited)

Dr Ranjeet Verma MRCP 

Dr Ardyn Ross DCH DRCOG MRCGP

Dr Sunder Gopaul MRCS MRCSI MRCGP

Salaried Doctors

Dr Maria Karretti MBBS BSc DFFP. 

Nursing Team

Ann Abbott (Practice Nurse)

Clare Allen (Practice Nurse)
Debbie Rouse (Health Care Assistant)

Telephone system 

The practice telephone lines are open from 8 am until 6.30 pm, Monday to Friday (except Hopton which closes at 1.30 pm on Fridays). If you call our surgery outside of normal opening times you will also be given the option to be connected to the Out of Hours medical team run by South East Health. 
Car Park

There are 65 parking bays at Shrublands Health Centre as well as 3 disabled bays and an ambulance bay. There are no GP or Staff only bays, all parking is on a first come, first serve basis. Visitors are reminded to remove all personal valuables from view and park at their own risk.  The practice cannot be held liable for damage, theft or accidents during their stay.
There are a limited number of spaces available behind the surgery at Hopton which also includes disabled car parking spaces. Please avoid parking at the side (adjacent to the main entrance) which is reserved for emergency vehicles only.
Patient check-in

This service is only available to those patients who have a pre-booked appointment with either a Doctor or practice Nurse.  It cannot be used for patients waiting to see a health visitor, midwife, counsellor, etc. 
It is easy to use; just follow the on-screen instructions: tap the screen to select whether you are male or female, select your birthday number and month.  Note, if two patients share the same birthday it will ask you for the year you were born also.  It will then confirm your appointment time and the clinician.  Select OK and take a seat in the waiting room and wait to be called.  If there are any problems you will be instructed to report to the receptionist.
Funding  

Central government provides our area Primary Care Trust (NHS Great Yarmouth & Waveney) with a pool of money that they allocate to surrounding GP surgeries based on their list size and the services they deliver.  This fixed money is used to maintain our premises, pay our utility bills, pay our staff salaries including Inland Revenue and pension contributions, purchase medical equipment and medicines and meet all of our insurance premiums and other ad hoc costs.  It does not increase in line with inflation and our funding will decrease if we fail to meet government imposed targets or receive below average patient feedback.    
Suggestions

If you have any suggestions on how we might improve the practice please feel free to write to our Practice Manager, Dawn Barnham. Alternatively, use the red suggestion boxes where you can submit ideas anonymously if you wish.  
Emergency / Urgent Appointments – Triage System

If you need to be seen the same day for an urgent, non life 
threatening problem, please telephone the surgery as soon as possible after 8.00am.  If your problem requires urgent assistance, please make this clear to the receptionist.

Triage surgeries are held every weekday, mornings and afternoons. These are not for long-standing problems but for urgent medical conditions only (for any life threatening conditions – you should call 999).   You will be booked into our same day emergency appointments system whereby our Practice Nurse will call you back to discuss your problem and decide the best course of action.  

Extended Hours surgeries
We run additional clinics at GMC every Thursday evening from 6.30 pm to 8.00 pm. These clinics are for routine, pre-bookable appointments or urgent book on the day appointments and you can access either a GP or Nurse.
How to Register as a Patient

If you would like to join our Practice, please ask the receptionist for a registration form(s), which will need to be completed for each member of your family.

All new patients will be invited to have a new patient check with one of our nurses.  This is a basic health check for you and an opportunity for us to obtain important background medical history and arrange any repeat prescriptions, if applicable.  

The practice adheres to equalities legislation and we will not discriminate against you on the grounds of race, gender, social class or age.

Temporary Residents 
If you are temporarily staying in our Practice area and need the services of the Doctor or Nurse, please telephone the surgery to make an appointment.  When you arrive at the reception desk you will be required to complete a temporary resident form prior to seeing the Doctor or Nurse.  Temporary registration lasts for 3 months and you will not necessarily be eligible for a home visit.
Appointments

Appointments may be made by telephoning 01493 650490 for Gorleston Medical Centre or 01502 732246 for Hopton Surgery or by calling in at the surgery.  
Routine appointments may be made up to one month in advance which will enable us to offer you an appointment at a time best suitable to your requirements and with the clinician of your choice, if available
Routine appointments are booked as 10-minute consultations, although double or treble appointments are also booked depending upon the nature of the visit.

Doctor availability (subject to change):

	
	Monday
	Tuesday
	Wednesday
	Thursday
	Friday

	Dr Verma – AM
	9.00–11.30
	9.00-11.30
	
	9.00-11.30
	8.30-12.00

	Dr Verma - PM
	4.00 – 6.30
	4.00 – 6.30
	
	4.00-6.30
	2.00-4.30

	Dr Ross - AM
	9.30-12.00
	
	9.00-12.00
	9.30-12.00
	

	Dr Ross - PM
	2.30-5.00
	
	
	4.00-8.00
	

	Dr Gopaul - AM
	9.00-11.30
	9.00-11.30
	9.00-11.30
	
	10.00-12.30

	Dr Gopaul - PM
	4.30-6.30
	2.00-4.30
	4.00-6.30
	
	4.00-6.30

	Dr Karretti - AM
	
	9.00-11.30
	
	9.00-11.30
	

	Dr Karretti - PM
	
	4.00-6.30
	
	4.00-6.30
	


Register to book your appointments on line

You can also now book your appointments and request repeat medication on line, please ask at the reception desk for more information.

Home Visits

Please telephone before 10am if you feel you are too ill to attend the surgery.  Please only request a home visit if it is absolutely necessary.  Home visits are not available to assist with transport problems.

Telephone Advice

Telephone advice (but not a consultation) can be obtained from a GP or Nurse by telephoning the surgery after 10am. You will be asked for a contact number and will be given a rough time as to when the clinician may contact you. Alternatively, you may be asked to call back at a specific time. All requests are recorded in our “message log” and monitored for action / completion by our reception team. 
Out of Hours

Between the hours of 6.30pm and 8.00am on weekdays, weekends and bank holidays, emergency calls are the responsibility of the Primary Care Trust who have handed this role to a private medical company called South East Health. If your medical problem is not urgent, please telephone our Practice during normal opening times or call NHS 111for general health advice (This is a free phone number).  However, if you need medical help outside of our surgery hours again please telephone NHS 111. You will be offered telephone advice, a consultation at the local treatment centre or a home visit.

Repeat Prescriptions

If agreed by the doctor, you may obtain repeat prescriptions by presenting your repeat prescription form at reception, but please allow 48 hours for collection.  Alternatively, you may send your request by post, enclosing a stamped addressed envelope.  Unfortunately, telephone requests for prescriptions cannot be accepted, as errors can result.  Requests can also be submitted via our website at www.gorlestonandhoptonsurgery.co.uk, via email at: GYWCCG.GorlestonMedCentre@nhs.net or by fax on: 01493 418169 for Gorleston Medical Centre or 01502 732745 for Hopton surgery.
All patients on repeat prescriptions will be offered a review by a Doctor or Nurse at least annually. 
Test results
Results are sent electronically by the Pathology Dept. direct to your clinician who will analyse the findings and decide upon the next course of action. If the result merits it you will be contacted immediately by the surgery. For normal results, no further action will be taken. All results are recorded in your clinical records. If you wish to enquire about your results, please contact the surgery after 2.30pm.  Please do not telephone at other times. 
Disabled Access

There is access and facilities for the disabled, including those in a wheelchair, at the surgery.  Please discuss any potential problems when booking an appointment.

Practice Manager

The Practice manager, Dawn Barnham, is responsible for the general management of the surgery.  She is supported by a team of reception/administration staff, all of whom work extremely hard to ensure the smooth and efficient running of the practice.

Receptionists

Our team of fully trained receptionists are there to help you make appointments to see the doctors and nurses and to advise on administrative and registration problems.  They have a difficult job to do with telephone calls and enquiries coming from every direction.  When you telephone for medical attention, the receptionist may need to ask one or two questions in order to prioritise your request and direct you to the appropriate person – GP, Nurse, Health Visitor, etc.  They have been asked to do this, but the information you give them will be treated in confidence as they are bound by the same rules of confidentiality as doctors and nurses.  If they cannot answer a query, they will undertake to find someone else who can. 

Change of Address or Telephone Number

It is extremely important that you let us know your new address and / or telephone number(s) as soon as possible so we can keep your records up to date.  As well as ensuring we can contact you to advise you of important medical matters, we may also need to contact you urgently if we need to cancel you appointment at short notice (remember, Doctors and nurses get sick also!). If you move outside the Practice area, we may not be able to continue to care for you; if you are in any doubt, please check with reception.

Teaching practice

We are particularly proud of the fact that we are a teaching practice for foundation doctors and GP Registrars. Consequently, you may be given a consultation with a junior doctor or Registrar which is likely to be for a longer period. However, please rest assured that your treatment will not be compromised as all of our students are closely supervised / monitored by a GP Partner.  If you would rather not see a medical junior doctor please no not hesitate to say so. Thank you for your support in teaching our medical students as it is very beneficial to their learning to see “real” patients. 

SMS Text Messaging

We operate a sms text messaging service for those patients with a mobile telephone number. At present this is limited to sending appointment reminders 48 hours prior to your appointment.  However, in future we aim to extend this service to other medical broadcasts and alerts. Please contact the surgery to ensure we have your correct mobile telephone number on file or to advise us if you do not wish to receive such alerts. 

Email address

If you would like to receive email alerts, including test results and various other health broadcasts, please contact our reception staff for an application form. Please remember, by agreeing to receive these alerts, we can take no responsibility for their security or confidentiality at your end.
Immunisations

The immunisation of children, under five years of age, is by appointment only on Friday mornings at Gorleston Medical Centre.  Adult immunisations are by appointment with a Practice Nurse.  It is recommended that all adults have a tetanus injection every 10 years – five in a lifetime.  (We can advise you when your last one was recorded, so if you need one, please make an appointment now).

Flu Vaccination

An influenza vaccination is particularly recommended for patients with heart, liver, lung or kidney disease, diabetes, residents of nursing homes, rest homes and carers; and for patients over 65 years of age.

Please monitor our website for details on when you can book your appointment or contact the reception staff.  If you are housebound and thus unable to attend the surgery, a home visit will be arranged to undertake this vaccination.

Travel Immunisation

We can offer the full range of foreign travel immunisations except Yellow Fever, which our local colleagues can do.  It is sometimes necessary to allow eight weeks to complete a course of immunisations, so please book an appointment with the Nurse in good time.  When you see her she may give you advice on safe travel.  A fee is payable for some immunisations. 
Please telephone MASTA on 09068 224100 (there will be a charge for the call) before making an appointment for travel immunisations or visit their website www.masta-travel-health.com   
Further information can also be found under the following website www.fitfortravel.scot.nhs.uk 

Substance misuse

The practice participates in providing support and action plans based on a “shared care” arrangement. Patients will be asked to sign a letter of agreement where a care plan will be formulated with mutually agreed goals. The will be required to visit the practice on a regular basis to see a GP and a specially trained substance misuse counsellor.  

Breast Screening

From 2012 the NHS Breast Screening programme will extend to cover women between the ages of 47 and 73 years.
Family Planning and Contraception

The Practice offers a full contraceptive and family planning service including, coil fitting, implanon fitting and removal.  Please make an appointment at reception for one of the nurses or doctors.

Minor Surgery

The surgery performs a variety of minor surgical procedures. Your GP will advise you.

Cervical Screening
Cervical smears are recommended for all women aged 25 to 65.  A cervical smear is not a cancer test, but it can detect changes in the cervix before cancer sets in.  These changes are easily treated, usually by laser, with the aim of preventing cancer developing later. You will be routinely contacted via the national NHS Cervical Screening programme (NHSCSP) on the following basis:
· 24 yrs 6 mths – first invitation

· 25 to 49 yrs – 3 yearly

· 50 to 64 yrs – 5 yearly

· 65 yrs+ - only screened if not screened since age 50 or have had recent abnormal tests. A woman will have had 3 consecutive negatives before ceasing. 

Other Non-NHS Services

Medical examinations for HGV / PSV licences and for pre-employment are not paid for by the NHS.  Some insurance forms such as certificates for elderly drivers’ insurance, appear simple but need a full medical examination for their completion.  Examinations of this nature take time and therefore a fee has to be charged.  A special appointment will be required and the fee is payable by the patient at the time of the examination.  Examinations for life insurance companies will also need a special appointment.  These examinations are undertaken by the Doctors and can take between half an hour and one hour to complete.  The fee in this case is usually paid by the life insurance company concerned.

Complaints

We operate a Practice complaints procedure as part of the NHS regulations and our system meets the national criteria.  The practice complaints leaflet gives details of the procedure and is available from reception or via our website.  Our aim is to give you the highest possible standard of service and we try to deal swiftly with any problems that may occur.  Please help us to help you.

Confidentiality

We ask for personal information so that you can receive the best possible care and treatment.  This information is recorded on computer and we are registered under the Data Protection Act 1998.  The practice will ensure that patient confidentiality is maintained at all times by all members of the Practice team.  However, for the effective functioning of a multi-disciplinary team, it is sometimes necessary that medical information about you is sometimes shared between members of the team.

The Practice also reserves the right to record telephone conversations for the purposes of patient and staff care, security, and dispute resolution.  
Patient Donations

Many patients show their appreciation by making financial donations.  These funds are kept separate from our practice accounts and are used for the sole purpose of benefiting our patients; such as purchasing essential medical equipment.  If you wish to make a donation, cheques should be made payable to Gorleston Medical Centre and we will acknowledge your contribution. 
Referrals to secondary care

At times it may be necessary for you to be referred to another doctor or a hospital.  The doctor here will be able to use the Choice & Booking system and you will be given a letter with the information you need to make your appointment with the secondary care clinicians at a time you find convenient.  You may have a copy of the referral letter if you so wish.

KEEPING FIT & HEALTHY
The key component to staying healthy is maintaining a sensible and healthy diet and taking regular exercise.  Research has shown that this will significantly reduce the risk of diseases such as heart disease, stroke and diabetes.  It can also help reduce the risk of some forms of cancer.
For more advice on healthy eating and exercise tips, you can make an appointment to see Debbie, our Health Care Assistant who is fully trained to offer expert advice.

Fruit & Vegetables

It is recommended that we eat at least 5 portions of fruit or vegetables each day.  Fruit and veg contain lots of fibre, vitamins and minerals, are low in fat and are filling but low in calories.  If you stick to a regime of 5 portions a day, your chances of developing heart disease, stroke or bowl cancer is greatly reduced.  And you will feel a lot better for it!
Starchy Foods

Starchy foods, such as bread, cereals, potatoes, rice & pasta contain about half the calories of fat and often contain a lot of fibre.  It is easy to add too much fat to starchy foods so go easy when you’re putting butter on bread, try to avoid chips and creamy sauces with rice or pasta.
Protein Foods

Protein foods, such as meat, fish, nuts, pulses & chicken are essential but should be eaten in moderation.  Some meats are high in fat so try to choose lean cuts and avoid recipes which include fatty sauces.  Evidence suggests that eating oily fish, such as mackerel, salmon, kippers, etc helps protect against heart disease.  Aim to eat at least 2 portions of fish a week, 1 of which should be oily.
Don’t eat too much……
Fat eaten should be low but also consider the type of fat you are eating.  Saturated fats, such as butter and lard should be avoided.  Unsaturated fats, such as corn, sunflower and olive oil is much better.
Sugar is high in calories and may cause weight gain.  Even small amounts of sugar in sweets, etc will often lead to bad breath and teeth. 

Salt increases the risk of developing high blood pressure.  Reducing your salt intake gradually will help educate your palate.
Regular Exercise
Don’t forget to take regular exercise; brisk walking, cycling, swimming, dancing is all very good for you and can be good fun too.  You should aim to complete at least 2 to 3 hours a week.
Watch your weight
The more overweight you are the greater the risk of high blood pressure or diabetes.  If you are looking to lose weight, make sure the process is gradual (2lb or 1kg a week).  Or for more advice, why not make an appointment to see Debbie our Health Care Assistant who is fully trained to offer expert advice. 
The government recommends a body mass index (BMI) of between 19 - 26.  You can calculate your own BMI by:

1. Work out your height in metres and multiply the figure by itself.
2. Measure your weight in kilograms.

3. Divide the weight by the height squared.

For example; you might be 1.6m (5ft 3in) tall and weigh 65kg
(10st). The calculation would be: 

1.6 X 1.6 = 2.56.  65 divided by 2.56 = a BMI of 25.39

Be a Non Smoker
If you are a smoker, you double your risk of getting heart disease and cancer. Smoking cessation clinics are offered by Debbie our Health Care Assistant on a one to one basis and by appointment only.  
Watch your Alcohol intake
Excessive drinking can lead to heart disease, stroke and mental illness.  Memory is lost when someone drinks too much and most victims of crime are very often people who have drunk too much.  The expert guidelines for safe alcohol consumption are:
· No more than 14 units per week (or 2 - 3 per day but not every day) for women.

· No more than 21 units per week (or 3 - 4 per day but not every day) for men.

· 2 alcohol-free days a week are advised.

· Pregnant women are advised not to drink but certainly no more than 2 units per week.

· 1 unit = half a pint of weak beer, lager, cider (3.5% ABV) or a small glass of wine (100 mls, 10% ABV) or 25ml of spirit (35 ml shots = 1.5 units).  It is advisable to read the label carefully as a lot of wine now is up to 16% ABV.
NHS 111 (Free phone number)
NHS 111 service in Great Yarmouth and Waveney was launched in early July 2012.  It is designed to make it easier for the public to access healthcare services when they need medical help fast but not when it’s a life threatening situation.  Its main aim is to help patients receive the right care, from the right person in the right place at the right time. 111 will get patients through to a team of highly trained advisers, who are supported by experienced nurses. They will ask questions which will help them assess the patient’s symptoms and give the health care advice patients need or direct them to the right local service.

THE PRIMARY CARE NURSING TEAM
The Practice nurses, community nurses and health visitors aim to provide an integrated seamless nursing team serving the health needs of the practice.  There will be considerable overlap of the roles / tasks performed by members of each nursing discipline.

Practice Nurse

The Practice nursing team run surgeries by appointment in the mornings and afternoons.  Their responsibilities include:

· Health promotion clinics

· Family planning - blood tests - ECG tests - cervical smears - BP checks

· Dressings / suture removal - ear syringing - routine injections
· Women’s health clinics

· General health advice - treatment of minor injuries - travel health and dietary advice

· Chronic disease management clinics – Asthma, Diabetes, heart disease, hypertension, etc.
We also offer stress counselling, travel clinics, healthy living / eating clinics, stop smoking clinics, alcohol counselling, phlebotomy clinics and 3 yearly checks for the over 75’s. 
Our team consists of: Sister Gloria (part-time) Sister Ann (full-time) and our Healthcare Assistant, Debbie (part-time).

Community Nursing Team

The community nursing team provides a wide range of nursing care and support to patients at home who are physically unable to attend the surgery and / or have a serious illness or disability.  Main areas of care include wound care, hospital discharge assessments, palliative and bereavement care, cancer care and support and continence care and advice.

The team can be contacted Monday to Friday 08.30 – 5pm on 01493 453301

Community Midwife

The midwife is attached to the Practice and is responsible for antenatal and early postnatal care.  She organises parent craft classes and home visits, and has a weekly clinic where she works in close co-operation with the doctors, health visitors and the local maternity units. Antenatal clinics are held at the surgery every Tuesday between 08.30 – 1.30 pm. 
Health Visitors

Health Visitors are trained Nurses who take further training to offer health and development screening for families with young children.  The first point of contact with the family is when a lady is pregnant; they will then carry out an antenatal visit and follow up when the baby is born.

They also have a wide range of referral and resource networks on health topics and parenting and behaviour management; as well as a smoke-stop service to help those patients who want to quit smoking.  

For all Health Visitor enquiries please telephone 01493 453301.
Mental Health & Counselling

Our Link worker is here one day a week. She covers a variety of problems, mild to moderate mental health problems; also she will point you in the right direction where other help is available for other issues.
Patient Participation Group (PPG)

We have a Patient Participation Group attached to the Surgery, If you would like to be a member of the group, they meet every two months.

Please ask at reception for more details or pick up one of our PPG leaflets 

CARERS
Are you caring for someone who has a long term health condition?

We now have a Carers Group attached to the Surgery if you would like to know more please ask at reception.

If so, please let us know. We may be able to give you important help and advice.  It would be useful if the doctor knew that you are a carer as it may affect your own health and treatment. You are also eligible to receive an annual free influenza vaccination. 
When you tell us that you are caring for someone we will place your details on our carers register so that practice staff are aware you are a carer.  We will not share this knowledge with anyone else unless you tell us that we can.  We may be able to offer you other services to help you care for your own health.
If you are giving regular and substantial help to the person that you care for, you may be eligible for a Social Services Carers Assessment.  

Useful contact numbers:

Free local confidential advice for carers contact:

· 0845 4500 418 – Help & Care Carerslink

Benefits advice for carers / cared for person:

· 0800 911 234 – Aged 60+

· 0800 055 6688 – Aged under 60 

SELF TREATMENT OF COMMON ILLNESSES
Many commons aches and pains can be simply treated at home without the need to consult a doctor.  Patients can also contact their local Pharmacists who will be happy to provide health care advice and self care promotions. In addition, the following websites also offer expert advice for self help:
www.besttreatment.co.uk Best Treatment is owned and produced by the BMJ (British Medical Journal) Publishing Group Limited, a publishing company with an international team of experienced writers, editors and medical experts.  Their aim is to provide patients, doctors and other health care professionals with the highest-quality information based on the latest research evidence.
www.nhsdirect.nhs.uk  (Please see page 18).

www.teenagehealthfreak.org  Teenage Health Websites Limited is the brainchild of Drs Ann McPherson and Aidan Macfarlane, writers of the original Diary of a Teenage Health Freak series. The worldwide success of the diaries identified a demand for cringe-free health information specific to teenagers. The books sold over half a million copies in the UK and have been translated into 22 languages and a UK TV series.  The sites won the prestigious BUPA Communication Award in November 2001 and have attracted over 1.75 million visitors since their launch.  Their aim is to provide web-based, accurate and reliable health information to teenagers in a contemporary, cringe-free, entertaining and informative way.

www.talktofrank.com  This web site offers free and confidential advice about all types of drug dependency problems and is an independent government funded website maintained for your personal use and viewing.  All correspondence with Frank is held in the strictest confidence. Your personal information and conversation with Frank will not be shared or re-used without your prior consent.  Whatever you say to Frank privately is respected and goes no further.

Back Pain

Back pain causes 13 million working days to be lost in Britain each year.  The spine supports the whole weight of the upper body so it is understandable that it sometimes goes wrong.
Back facts:
· Most back pain is not due to any serious disease.

· The acute pain usually improves within days or a few weeks, at least enough to get on with your life. The long-term outlook is good.

· Sometimes aches and pains can last for quite a long time. But that does not mean it’s serious. It does usually settle eventually - even though it is frustrating that no one can predict exactly when! Most people can get going quite quickly, even while they still have some pain.

· About half the people who get backache will get it again within a couple of years. But that still does not mean it’s serious. Between attacks most people return to normal activities with little if any pain. 

· What you do in the early stages is very important. Rest for more that a day or two usually does not help and may actually prolong pain and disability. 

· Your back is designed for movement: it needs movement - a lot of movement. The sooner you get moving and doing your ordinary activities as normal as possible, the sooner you will feel better. 
· The people who cope best with back pain are those who stay active and get on with life despite the pain.

Take Ibuprofen or Paracetamol which will not only relieve the pain but will help to relieve inflammation.  Your doctor may well prescribe stronger drugs, heat treatment or gentle exercise.

Bed Sores

Bed sores are far easier to prevent than cure.  They are caused by prolonged pressure to certain parts of the body when lying in bed for long periods.  They can be prevented by encouraging the patient to shift position as often as possible.  Take care to smooth out creases in the bottom sheet to avoid irritation.  If red marks appear at the pressure points such as heels, elbows, buttocks and hips, inform your Community Nursing team before they get worse.

Burns

Apply large quantities of cold water to the affected area as soon as possible and maintain this until the pain subsides.  This may take as long as 15 minutes!  If the skin is unbroken but blistered, apply a loose, dry dressing. If the burn is larger than four or five inches in diameter or if the skin is broken, consult a Nurse as soon as possible.

Diarrhoea

In adults, diarrhoea is usually caused by a viral infection and is therefore unable to be treated directly (keep drinking plenty of fluids but stick to carbohydrate foods).  Consult your GP if the symptoms persist for more than few days.

Diarrhoea in very young children and babies needs careful attention.  Most babies have loose bowel action during their first six months due to their predominately liquid diet.  Sudden bouts of unusually watery diarrhoea should be treated by taking the baby off solids and feeding them a cooled solution of boiled water with a teaspoon of sugar and half a teaspoon of salt to the pint.  If the symptoms persist for more than 24 hours, or are accompanied by vomiting or weakness, consult your Health Visitor or GP.
Colds
Even in this day and age there is still no magic cure for the common cold.  Rest and take plenty of drinks.  If you have a headache or are feverish, take Aspirin or Paracetamol.  

Gastroenteritis

Gastroenteritis describes a group of diseases affecting the stomach or part of the intestine.  Symptoms
are often diarrhoea, sickness and stomach ache.  Because the lining of the stomach is likely to be inflamed, medicines are often immediately vomited up.

Large quantities of water, flat lemonade or thin soup should be taken to counter the effects of dehydration.  Adults should consult their GP if symptoms persist for more than 3 days.  In the case of babies or young children, if symptoms persist for more than six hours you should consults a Health Visitor or GP.
Stomach Ache

Most attacks are not serious and are usually caused by indigestion or wind.  A hot water bottle will often relieve the symptoms and, in the case of indigestion, antacids such as Settlers or Rennies may help. 

If the pain lasts longer than eight hours or increases in intensity you should consult your Health Visitor or GP.
Sprains

Treat with a cold compress, containing ice if possible, for 15 to 30 minutes to reduce the swelling.  Then apply, firmly, a crepe bandage and give the sprain plenty of rest until all discomfort has subsided.  Further strain will inevitably lead to further swelling and a longer recovery period.  Ibuprofen may help. 
Nosebleeds

Sit in a chair, lean forward with your mouth open, and pinch your nose just below the bone for approximately 10 minutes, by which time the bleeding should have stopped.  Avoid hot drinks or hot food for 24 hours.  If symptoms persist, consult your GP. 
Minor Cuts and Grazes

Wash the wound thoroughly with water and a little soap.  To stop bleeding apply a clean handkerchief or dressing firmly to the wound for about five minutes.  Cover with a clean dry dressing.

Sunburn

Treat as for other burns with cold water to remove the heat.  Calamine lotion will relieve the irritation whilst Paracetamol will also help. 
Children are particularly susceptible to sunburn and great care should be taken to avoid over exposure to the harmful effects of the sun.

Insect Bites and Stings

Antihistamine tablets can be obtained from the chemist without prescription and will usually relieve most symptoms.

Note: bee stings should be scraped away rather than ‘plucked’ in order to avoid squeezing the contents of the venom sac into the wound.

Head Lice

These creatures, contrary to popular belief, prefer clean hair and are, therefore, not a sign of poor personal hygiene.  Medicated head lotion can be obtained from the chemist without prescription or condition hair and comb through with a fine-tooth comb (available from most Chemists or Supermarkets), then rinse hair thoroughly. 
Chickenpox

On the first day, a rash appears as small red patches about 3 - 4mm across. Within a few hours of these developing, small blisters appear in the centre of these patches.  During the next three or four days further patches will appear and the earlier ones will turn ‘crusty’ and fall off.
Calamine lotion may be applied to soothe the often severe itching.  Cool baths may also help.  The most infectious period is from two or three days before the rash appears and up to five days after this date.  Children may return to school as soon as the last ‘crusts’ have dropped off.
THE FAMILY MEDICINE CHEST
Here is a list of useful medicines and dressings with a description of their uses.  All are quite cheap and worth stocking at home in readiness for minor illnesses.

Keep them in a box or cupboard with a lock - or store them well out of the reach of children.

Paracetamol 
Good for headaches, colds, sore throats and painful bruises.

Paracetamol Mixture

For relief of pain or fever in young children.
Ibuprofen

For sprains, strains and backache. 
Sedative Cough Linctus
For dry or painful coughs - but not coughs caused by common colds.
Menthol 
Add to hot water to make steam inhalations for treating catarrh and dry or painful coughs.

Vapour Rub

Again, for steam inhalations.  Also useful for children with stuffy noses or dry coughs.  Rub on the chest and nose.

Antiseptic Solution (e.g. iodine)  
One teaspoon diluted in warm water for cleaning cuts and grazes.

Antiseptic Cream

For treating septic spots, sores in the nose and grazes.

Calamine Lotion

For dabbing (not rubbing) on insect bites, stings and sunburn.

Dressing Strips

For minor cuts.

3” Wide Crepe Bandage

To keep dressings in place.  To support sprained or bruised joints.

Cotton Wool

For cleaning cuts and grazes.
Thermometer

For fevers.

Tweezers

For removing splinters.

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION
What to Do In Time of Bereavement

Death is an inevitable fact of life.  But many of us never think about what we need to do until we are faced with the situation.  It is at this time you need all the help and support possible to help you through the grieving process.  The doctors and staff at the surgery are available to give you advice and guidance.  However, there are certain practical steps you need to know about.

If Someone Dies At Home

· Telephone the doctor who will visit to confirm that death has taken place and advise you how to obtain the death certificate.

· Contact a funeral director who will be able to advise you on registration procedures and funeral arrangements.

If Someone Dies in Hospital

· Contact your local funeral director to engage their services

· Collect the doctor’s certificate from the hospital

In All Cases of Death

· Contact the registrar’s office for the area in which the death took place and make an appointment to take in the death certificate.  You should also take to this meeting the deceased’s medical card (if available) and birth certificate.  The registrar will then issue you with a document which will allow the funeral to take place.

· Take this form to your chosen funeral director who, after discussion with you, will take over many of the arrangements for the funeral.

USEFUL CONTACTS
James Paget Hospital

01493 452452
http://www.jpaget.nhs.uk 
Northgate Hospital 
     

01493 337652
RELATE



01508 570754
Citizens Advice Bureau  

01493 856685
Samaritans



08457 909090
Social Services


0344 8008020
NHS Direct



0845 4647

Alcoholics Anonymous

0845 769 7555

CRUSE Bereavement

01502 722234
GUM Clinic



01493 452747
NHS Great Yarmouth and

Waveney Primary Care Trust
01502 719500
http://www.gywpct.nhs.uk 
Department of Health

020 7210 4850
http://www.dh.gov.uk
Great Yarmouth Borough Council
01493 856100
http://www.great-yarmouth.gov.uk
 

General Medical Council

0845 357 3456
http://www.gmc-uk.org 
NHS Blood & Transplant

0300 123 2323

http://www.blood.co.uk 

Carers help line


0808 808 7777

Child line



0800 1111

NSPCC



0808 800 5000
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